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Villanova University Faculty Congress

Academic Year 2013-2014
FACULTY CONGRESS PLENARY
MEETING OF APRIL 10, 2014

Present: Joseph Betz, Lillian Cassel,  Jerusha Connor, Mark Doorley, Rick Eckstein, Judith Hadley,  Sandra Kearney, Christopher Kilby (vice chair), Julie Klein, Mi Luo, Wenhong Luo, Susan Mackey-Kallis, Barbara Ott, Paul Pasles, Salvatore Poeta, Louise Russo, Gay Strickler, Robert Styer, Fayette Veverka, Thomas Way, Kelly Welch (Chair), Joyce Willens

Absent: Wayne Bremser (NIA),Mary Ann Cantrell(NIA), Sohail Chaudhry(NIA), Linda Copel (NIA), , David Fiorenza (NIA), Paul Hanouna, Edward Kresch, Kenneth Kroos, Sarvesh Kulkarni, Chad Leahy, Michael Levitan, Maryanne Lieb (NIA), Paul Reagan, Michael Risch (NIA), Sridhar Santhanam, Donna Shai (on sabbatical), Nancy Sharts-Hopko (NIA), Mark Sullivan (NIA), Catherine Warrick, Seth Whidden (on sabbatical)

Guests: Scott Kassel, Department of Chemistry, Member of the Board of Trustees Committee on

 Academic Affairs
  Jim Trainer and Paul Bonfanti (OPIR)


  Al Ortega, Associate Vice-President for Research and Graduate Programs

The meeting convened at 11:30AM.

Old Business:
1) The March 13, 2014 minutes were unanimously approved, with one correction on attendance. 

REPORTS:
1) Louise Russo reported for the APC Committee. 
a. The APC met with Tom Smith, Director of the Honors Program, to discuss the possible restructuring of Honors and how the APC can be involved.  Since our meeting the VPAA has created a task force to study the possibility of an Honors College.  APC members will be canvassed to see who would like to serve on this taskforce as APC ought to be represented.  
b. The sub-committee on the university core curriculum has met and will try to meet before the end of this year with Marylu Hill, director of the ACS program.

c. At the April meeting of APC we will get the final report on interdisciplinary teaching chaired by Susan Mackey-Kallis.    
2) Christopher Kilby reported on behalf of the Awards Committee.
a. The Awards Committee offered up their recommendations for the following awards:
i. Outstanding Faculty Mentor Teaching Award, 2014

ii. Faculty Award for Innovate Teaching, 2014

iii. Pohlhaus-Stracciolini Award for Teaching Excellence, 2014
iv. Junior Faculty Award for Excellence in Teaching, 2014

This slate was moved for approval by the Faculty Congress, seconded and passed on a vote of 19  yes, 0 no and 2 abstentions.  This slate will be sent to the Office of the President for his decision.

Christopher then presented the committee’s nominee for the Facultas Award.  This nomination was moved, seconded, and approved by the Faculty Senate with a vote of 21 yes, 0 no, and 0 abstentions.  This award is a Faculty Congress decision.


3) Julie Klein, Chair of the Committee on Faculty, gave the report.

a. HERI survey includes questions submitted by COF, covering the move to a Research institutional status. Julie encouraged us to encourage our colleagues to fill out the survey.  To date, there has been a 30% response rate. We must do better than that.

b. COF voted to increase representation on the CLAS Rank & Tenure Committee at the request of the Dean of CLAS.
c. COF is doing work on R & T policies, exploring in particular conflict of interest issues.

d. Faculty Compensation Policy:  this was presented to the COF recently and COF demanded that members of the faculty need to have some input, and suggested faculty forums.  This was done, but at inconvenient times (the end of the semester rush) and with very little notice.  The last one is tomorrow at 9:30AM in the Connelly Center Cinema.  If anyone wants to comment on this new policy, please contact Julie. The next COF meeting is April 24, 2014.  To illustrate the impact of the new policy, which states that faculty cannot receive additional compensation greater than 53 and 1/3% of their salary, with the following.  If a faculty member wins the Lindback Award which has a financial component AND that component pushes the faculty member past this 52 and 1/3% limit, she or he would have to postpone receiving that award money until the next budget year, perhaps creating cascading effects.  COF wants to examine the effects of this new policy.  COF could decide on this policy at the 4/24/14 meeting but may very well not be informed enough to do so.  
(See Appendix I as well)
4) Elections and Credentials Committee. Linda Copel submitted a report (See Appendix II) and Bob Styer reported that the current elections end on Friday, the 11th, but that the Humanities Senate seat election must be run again since ECC inadvertently left a candidate off the ballot. UNIT will be able to facilitate this election beginning on April 22 and ending on April 29, in time for the Re-organizational meeting on May 2.  Bob encourage the Humanities representatives on the FC to alert their colleagues.

5) Employee Issues Committee:  Christopher Kilby offered a resolution that seeks to codify generally existing faculty parental leave practice.  (See Appendix III for the full text of the resolution).  A motion was made, and seconded.  In discussion it was pointed out that this is a first step, to codify what is general practice but that is not official policy.  Once this is accomplished, we can them advocate for Villanova University to move toward a more generous parental leave policy in line with peer institutions.  The question was moved and the resolution was approved on a vote of 21 yes, 0 no and 0 abstentions.

6) The University Senate:  Bob Styer reported that at the next meeting, Friday, April 11 from 3:30-5pm the report on the reorganization of the Senate will be presented and discussed.  Recommendations in this report will be voted on at the April 25th Senate meeting, from 1:30 – 3PM.  Both April Senate meetings will be held in Bartley 3010.
 
7) Board of Trustees Standing Committees

a. Academic Affairs (Scott Kassel)
i. The move to doctoral status is the big theme these days.  The question is how to engage the trustees in the planning process moving forward.  Concerned to retain undergraduate engagement, not every discipline needs a doctoral program
ii. Discussion of new undergraduate programs

iii. College of Professional Studies is coming.  With increased programming, moving the creation of this college is seen as the next logical development. Discussed the implications of a new college.  May have already been sent to the Board of Trustees for approval.

This last point raised many questions on the part of the Faculty Congress.  Louise Russo reported that the APC had been presented with this proposal at its last meeting, had asked for the inclusion of various things, or clarification on other things but had never been informed of the VPAA’s response to these points or that it was going to the Board of Trustees.  There was clear concern that the faculty had not been properly engaged in a discussion about the creation of a new college at Villanova University. It was decided to ascertain the actual status of the CPS proposal vis-à-vis the Board of Trustees and, if necessary, the FC can pursue action in response to the proposal via email.  

b. Physical Facilities Committee:  Amy Fleischer sent a report via email to Kelly Welch.  She reported the following

i. The committee received an update on the master plan for renovations designed for Athletics

ii. Radnor Township approved zoning changes, clearing the way to move forward on the Lancaster Avenue development

iii. Reviewed lessons learned from the Ice Storm for 2014.

c. Student Life:  Lynne Hartnett and David Dinehart sent an update on the committee’s recent focus on sexual violence (See Appendix IV).

8) Reports from faculty representatives on other committees

a. Adjunct Faculty: Sandra Kearney reported that elections are underway for next year’s representatives.

b. E-Learning Taskforce:  Susan Mackey-Kallis, Paul Pasles and Jean Lutes are on this taskforce and encourage people to contact them with concerns/questions/suggestions. (See New Business for presentation by Al Ortega, chair of this taskforce.)

c. Full Time Non Tenured Track Faculty:  Gay Strickler reported that Frank Falcone of the Department of Civil & Environmental Engineering and Robert O’Neil of the Department of Communication will represent this constituency on the Faculty Congress next term.

d. Internationalization Laboratory (no report)
e. President’s Environmental Sustainability Committee:  (See Liesel Schwarz’s report in Appendix V.)

f. Social Responsibility Proxy Votes: Christopher reported that the first spring meeting was held and several votes taken, most of which involved the reporting of corporate lobbying activities.

g. University Benefits Committee:  The Spring meeting (3/18/14) minutes are appended here, Appendix VI.

h. University Core Curriculum Committee:  Evan Radcliffe sent word that there are no particular updates, but that work is progressing.

NEW BUSINESS
1) Jim Trainer and Paul Bonfanti from OPIR presented a report on the Faculty Compensation/Salary data just obtained from AAUP. About 3 years ago, a study was done at Villanova University by Dr. Toutkoushian about Villanova’s salary situation in all ranks, compared to peer and aspirational institutions.  As a result of that study, Villanova provided the Deans with 1 million dollars in each of the last two years to begin a process of rectifying the inequities that this particular study revealed.  It should be noted that Faculty Congress was very involved with this study.  Jim and Paul presented analyses of very recent data on salaries received from the AAUP.  Bottom line: The 2 million dollar influx of money for salary equity has improved our numbers against this list of 13 schools, but we are not where we probably want to be.  Questions and suggestions from the FC were welcomed by the presenters.
2) E-Learning Task Force.  Al Ortega joined the Faculty Congress to not so much make a report as field any questions. He did say that there are 25 faculty and staff who are serving on the task force, with every college represented.  The task force was mandated to look at undergraduate e-learning but Al thought it very important to look at graduate programs as well and to include staff in the deliberations.  Often the staff members who are integral to the operations of these initiatives were not involved in the planning; this task force changes that.  There are three sub-committees where most of the work happens:  Undergraduate Programs (Mackey-Kallis), Graduate Programs (Kreuzer) and Services (Costello).  [The names in parentheses are the chairs of these sub-committees.]  The goal is to have faculty own the work of this taskforce.  Al is the coordinator; the faculty and staff are doing the work.  Formal meetings will conclude by mid-May 2014 and a report submitted by mid-July 2014.  The report will be compiled by the chairs of the sub-committees.  It is quite possible that one recommendation will be the creation of a standing university committee to continue and expand the work of the taskforce.  It won’t be possible for this task force to address everything, so there will be more work to do.  Each committee was given a charge by Al, focused on questions.  Each is expanding their list of questions.  The list of committee members will be forwarded to Kelly for distribution to the FC and Al will send to Kelly his powerpoint slide, prepared for the sub-committees as his charge to them. (See Appendix VI and VII for these items.) THESE ITEMS HAVE YET TO BE RECEIVED (4.24.14)
3) Christopher Kilby and Rick Eckstein brought a resolution to the Faculty Congress concerning the proposed change in policy on faculty compensation. (See note above from Committee on Faculty). The resolution read:

The Faculty Congress considers the proposed change in the faculty compensation

policy a very important issue for many reasons and urges all bodies involved to

proceed with due deliberation.

This was moved, seconded and discussed. It was pointed out that the rush to implement this policy is not in the spirit of shared governance. As a result of discussion a friendly amendment to the resolution was accepted and so the new proposed resolution to be voted on reads as follows: (change underlined)
The Faculty Congress considers the proposed change in the faculty compensation

policy a very important issue for many reasons and urges all bodies involved to

proceed with due deliberation and with adequate time for faculty participation.

The question was called and the resolution passed on a vote of 14 yes, 0 no and 0 abstentions.
4) Rick Eckstein raised an issue with the HERI survey.  The demographic questions at the end make it quite possible to determine who the respondent to the survey is.  Several people came to Rick with this concern.  He suggests that people do the survey and perhaps take liberty with the demographic questions if one is concerned on that score.

5) Bob Styer entered a resolution to be adopted by the faculty congress concerning the proposed decision about Villanova as a tobacco-free campus.  The resolution reads as follows:

In light of the article in the 4/3/14 edition of the Villanovan on the Campus Tobacco Use Forum, Faculty Congress requests it have significant input into the resolution of this issue as it impacts all members of the campus community, including faculty.
Adoption of this resolution was moved, seconded and following a brief discussion, passed with a vote of 12 yes, 0 no and 0 abstentions.

Reminders:

1) Faculty Congress reorganizational meeting and social for the spring semester (outgoing and newly elected members included): Friday, May 2, 2014, 4-6PM, Dundale Hall

2) The final Faculty Friday event this academic year is scheduled from 3-5PM in the President’s Lounge in the Connelly Center April 25.

Meeting adjourned at 1:10PM

Respectfully submitted by Mark Doorley, Faculty Congress Secretary
Appendix I

Report from Julie Klein on the Committee on Faculty:

1. Proposed changes/clarifications to policy about compensation from VU.  The Deans and VPAA have produced a draft designed to clarify much faculty can earn per year via VU.  There are details relating to contract duration, teaching loads, entrepreneurial programs, extramural funding, etc. which COF will review.  Current Handbook policies sometimes conflict and at a minimum are hard to figure out.  The VPAA assures us that the changes will have an adverse impact on only a handful of faculty and should provide improvements for many others.

2.  COF continues to work on R&T issues, esp. conflict of interest.

3.  Prof. Eckstein has found it necessary to withdraw from University R&T for this semester only.  In accord with Faculty Handbook policies, Prof. Marc Gallicchio has been asked to step in.  According to the Handbook, COF must formally agree to this substitution.  I foresee no difficulties.

4. The VPAA recently replied to our FTNTTF proposal with some questions.  We will schedule a discussion of them and reply in due time.  (I have sent the document to Chad and Gay on an FYI basis.)

Our schedule this semester was interrupted twice by snow days, so we are a bit behind overall.

Appendix II

Elections and Credentials Brief Report for the 04/10/2014 Faculty Congress Meeting

1. The Faculty Congress elections are in progress and will close on 4/10/2014 at 5:00 pm.

2. The E & C Committee extends congratulations to the faculty who ran unopposed for their current seat on Faculty Congress.

	Name
	Committee
	Seat

	Welch, Kelly
	APC
	Arts (Social Sciences) (Senate)

	Warrick, Catherine
	APC
	Arts (Social Sciences)

	Doorley, Mark
	APC
	Arts (Humanities & Social Sciences)

	Mackey-Kallis, Susan
	APC
	Arts (Humanities & Social Sciences)

	Russo, Louise
	APC
	Science (Senate)

	Bremser, Wayne
	APC
	VSB (Senate)

	Luo, Wenhong
	APC
	VSB

	Hanouna, Paul
	APC
	VSB

	Kroos, Kenneth
	APC
	Engineering (Senate)

	Nancy Hopko
	APC
	Nursing  (Senate)  

	Willens, Joyce
	APC
	Nursing

	Klein, Julie
	COF
	Arts (Humanities) (Senate)

	Way, Thomas
	COF
	Science (Senate)

	Cassel, Lillian
	COF
	Science

	Kulkarni, Sarvesh
	COF
	Engineering (Senate) 

	Kresch, Edward
	COF
	Engineering

	Conner, Jerusha
	COF
	Vice-Chair 

	Risch, Michael
	COF
	Law School (Senate) 

	Copel, Linda C
	COF
	Nursing 

	Diane Ellis
	COF
	Nursing

	Luo, Mi (Meg)
	COF
	VSB (Senate)  

	Seth Whidden
	APC
	Chairperson


3. Results of the current elections will be announced as soon as possible.

4. A miscommunication resulted in a candidate who desired to run for the Humanities Faculty Senate seat being inadvertently omitted from the ballot. After the current election is completed, the IT team will run the Humanities faculty Senate seat election. Please see new ballot below.

Dear Full Time Humanities Faculty,

We are asking you to vote again for the Humanities faculty member who will be the representative to Faculty Congress for the Academic Policy Committee, Senator Seat. An unintentional omission occurred and a candidate's name was not on the original ballot.

Please vote for one candidate by clicking on the ballot link below:

Alice Dailey

Edwin Goff

Brett Wilmot

INSERT LINK HERE

Thank you for voting.  We apologize that this situation occurred.

Linda Copel, Chair

Appendix III
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1RESOLUTION on Changes to the Faculty Parental Leave Policy

WHEREAS Villanova University has generally been very family-friendly in practice with regard to new parent faculty;

WHEREAS official policy in the Faculty Handbook and on the Human Resources web page appears less progressive; and

WHEREAS the official policy could negatively impact the University’s image, deter potential hires, and generate anxiety for expectant parents;

Be it RESOLVED that the Faculty Congress requests the VPAA to adopt changes to the faculty parental leave policy, as outlined in the attached document, that include an official “floor” closer to current practice and administrative procedures to facilitate negotiating and arranging faculty parental leaves; or to establish a task force—including appropriate administrators and faculty members nominated by Faculty Congress—to convene in the fall of 2014 to explore how to implement these recommendations, broadly interpreted.

Appendix IV
Board of Trustees Committee on Student Life

Report to the Faculty Congress 

April 4, 2014
Submitted by Lynne Hartnett:
The BOT Committee on Student Life spent its last meeting discussing sexual violence and assault on campus.  The board members demonstrated an eagerness to find out details about the extent of sexual violence on campus and addressed ways to limit it.  The increased discussion of sexual violence stems from President Obama's recent report on sexual violence and the April 2011 "Dear Colleagues" letter.  In order to be compliant with Titles IX, universities must take sexual assaults on campus seriously. Universities must conduct a thorough investigation of any report of sexual assault or harassment (no matter the source) in order to be compliant with Titles IX.  In addition the University is taking numerous steps to heighten awareness about sexual violence and is attempting to institute measures to limit the number of sexual assaults of our students on and off campus.  Along with these measures, assistance to victims of any sexual assaults is primary.  The University distributes brochures about sexual violence, trains peer educators, posts information in the Stall Street Journal and has just instituted a pilot program with fraternities along the lines of a bystander intervention program.  

One of the most significant changes that has occurred in the way that Villanova is handling sexual violence on campus is that the Sexual Assault Resource Coordinator has been repositioned out of Public Safety into the Office of Health Promotion.  In the event of a sexual assault, the costs of predatory drug testing and testing for sexually transmitted diseases are covered by the University.

Submitted by David Dinehart:

The Student Life Committee reserves over half of this meeting to focus on getting feedback from Graduating Seniors.  They are asked to share their experience at Villanova and are specifically asked to focus on opportunities where we can improve.  I continue to be impressed by our board members to get them to speak freely of areas where the university can do better. Students annually highlight that the Religious/Augustinian environment on campus promotes a strong sense of community

Opportunities for Improvement included the following:

• Career Center problems – geared more towards business students

• Improve diversity on campus – minority students feeling unconnected or isolated

• Increase initiatives to help students get more involved in activities / programs on campus

• Discussion on alcohol / drug issues on campus (similar or better to what they hear from friends at other schools)

• Improve connections with A&S college

• Subsidize parking fees for nursing students driving to clinical

SGA officers provided an update on recent activities

• SGA elections for 2014-2015

• Student Newswire was major project

• Christmas Toy Drive and Hall Decorating Contest were successful

• Radnor events well attended

• SGA Staff Appreciation Day – successful event

Alcohol Update

• Executive Summary from AlcoholEdu was presented

• Learning curve about the same as previous years 25% - 30%

• Increase in students’ intention to change behavior

• Incoming freshmen arrive on campus with higher risk drinking habits

• Residence Life moving forward with possibility of alcohol free Residence Hall

V.P. for Student Life update

• Lancaster Avenue approval

• IGR – program has been on campus for three years, successful
Appendix V

Kelly,
 
Attached is the most recent draft of the sustainability report, it is not complete, I am still waiting for feedback from the president’s office.
 
The main points are as follows:
· The Presidents Environmental Sustainability Committee (PESC) was formed after Father Peter signed the presidents climate commitment, agreeing to achieve carbon neutrality by 2050. Since signing the pledge in 2007 we have seen a drop of almost 10,000 CO2eMT.
· PESC is made up of faculty, staff and students.
·  PESC has been active the past year working on:
· Organize Earth Day 2013
· Facebook Page
· Green Tours
· Transportation survey

· Construction waste recycling
         Other accomplishments include:
· New Sustainability Website
· Sustainability Newsletter
· 3 more LEED certified buildings, total of 5 LEED buildings on campus
· Campus Sustainability day celebration
· Signing of St. Francis Pledge
· New Athletic EcoRep Program
         Goals for next year:
· Develop a sustainability plan
· Bike Share program
· More Sustainability training and education opportunities
We are always looking for faculty feedback and ideas. If any faculty members would like to participate in campus sustainability efforts or use PESC as a resource for class projects please let me know. The biggest way faculty can help me is to participate in sustainability efforts.
 
Let me know if you have any questions.
 
Liesel Schwarz
Appendix VI
Villanova University 

Benefits Committee

 Minutes
Date:

December 2, 2013

Time:

2:00 PM

Location:

Driscoll Hall, Room 226

Present: 
Charlie Cherry, Lyn DeSilets (Chair), Ray Duffy (HR), Debbie Fickler, Mike Hones, Neil Horgan, Ellen Krutz, Bob Morro, Diane Mozzone, Kevin Noller, Kevin Smith (Mercer), Pete Zaleski

Absent:

Tina Cellucci (NIA), Bijan Mobasseri (NIA) 

1. FY 2014 Open Enrollment Update – Enrollment shifted in the PPO plans with a 13% decrease in the premium PPO plan and a 23% increase in the value PPO plan. Enrollment in the HMO increased by 2%.  60% of enrolled employees qualified for a wellness incentive by completing both a biometric screening and a personal health assessment.  46% of eligible spouses qualified for a wellness incentive by completing a personal health assessment. 

2. Data Warehouse Results – Trends with the June 2013 plan will continue to be monitored. Emerging trends show that 1% of Villanova’s member drove 36% of the claims.  48 members drove 30% of the claims.  Favorable Rx trend is being driven by decreases in both unit price and use.  Villanova’s plans are richer than benchmark in terms of out-of-pocket plan cost sharing via deductibles, copays and coinsurance. 

3. Aggregate Results from 2013 Health Screening Campaign – Top risks are blood pressure, % of body fat, and BMI. 61% of participants are considered overweight or obese. 44% of participants are pre-hypertensive, 24% are already categorized as hypertensive. The upcoming health screening campaign will run from 12/2/13 – 2/28/14. Screenings will be available on campus during 2 weeks in January (1/21/14 – 1/31/14). 

4. Points Based Wellness Program – The points based program was reviewed. This is the next step towards having employees and spouses take action for their health.  When 100 points has been achieved by completing certain tasks, both eligible employees and their spouses can earn a $200 VISA gift card.  Discussion followed re including prostate screening in the points system. 

5. Health Care Reform – The responsibility of employers share for penalties will not apply until 2015.  The Treasury will also delay the associated employer and insurer information reporting requirement for one year.  Premium subsidies to help individuals buy public exchange policies will be available in 2014. Looking ahead to 2018 a 40% excise tax will take effect for employer-sponsored coverage that is considered “high cost”. No guidance has yet been issued on the excise tax. 

6. FY 2015 Open Enrollment Planning – Preliminary open enrollment dates are 4/22/14 – 5/6/2014.

7. Health Advocate – Employees have access to a company that provides services related: EAP/work life issues; insurance issues; helping with complex conditions; finding the right doctors, including specialists; expediting appointments; providing cost estimates; explaining conditions; securing second opinions; addressing eldercare issues; helping to resolve insurance claims issues; helping negotiate medical bills; and locating the right services at the right time.  The services will be available beginning March 1, 2014.  In early 2014 an announcement will be made to the community.  Health Advocate will replace Ceridian as the EAP provider. 

8. Total Rewards Statements – Villanova will once again be issuing total rewards statements to employees.  Delivery is targeted to be by March 31, 2014  
9. Automation of the 403(b) Platform – Villanova has partnered with Cammack LaRhette to negotiate a single record keeping system for the 403(b) plans that will create an improved faculty and staff experience.  Implementation will occur in mid to late 2014.  

10. Faculty Congress Items - Faculty Congress has asked that each committee with a faculty representative submit reports to them for their distribution.  Lyn will do so for this meeting. 
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